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THE REGULAR MEETING of the ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, June 20th, 2018.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

David S. Douglas, Chairman presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:






Wai Man Chin, Vice Chairman 






Charles P. Heady, Jr. (absent)





John Mattis (absent)





Adrian C. Hunte






Eileen Henry 





Thomas Walsh

Also Present 



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning   





Tom Wood, Deputy Town attorney 


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF MEETING MINUTES FOR MAY 23, 2018 
Mr. David Douglas stated the first item on the agenda is the adoption of the minutes for May.

So moved, seconded, with all in favor saying "aye". 
Mr. David Douglas stated the May minutes are adopted.



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:
A.  Case No. 2017-35 Larry DeResh for an Appeal of the denial of a Building Permit Application by the Director of Code Enforcement on property located at 69 College Hill Rd., Montrose.

(This case will be held over to the July 18, 2018 meeting)

Mr. David Douglas stated we will not be issuing a decision and order this month. This was closed and reserved and we hope to have one next month.



*



*



*
ADJOURNED PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A. Case No. 2018-11 Sid Schlomann, R.A., on behalf of Anthony Radalj and Nicole Memoli for an area variance and a wetland permit for a proposed pool and deck in a front yard located at 255 Mt. Airy Rd. W

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated good evening. Sid Schlomann on behalf of the owners who I believe are stuck in traffic, but we can get started. If you recall we’ve been here a few times. To summarize, the application before you is two-fold: one for an accessory structure in the front yard and secondly, as the Zoning Board is the governing body for a wetlands as well, it’s for a wetlands permit for a structure placed in the buffer area. Over the last few meetings, we’ve listened to the board and to neighbors with valid comments and we feel we’ve addressed a lot of them. First, I think we had a comment of the definition of the front yard, backyard and I think we’ve demonstrated just functionally how the house is situated on the yard with the vast grass area being what they designate as their rear yard is technically a front yard because of the placement of the property within the streets. So I think I believe many of us are comfortable with just the labeling of it as a rear yard. In terms of function, currently, jungle gym, soft-play baseball so that’s really the only location for a pool to go. Secondly, there were issues about noise, the pool equipment. We gladly relocated the proposed location of the equipment. We’ve demonstrated that the equipment itself would be below the threshold of the code requirement of the decibel level at the property line. Thirdly, there were concerns about visibility and sight lines of sight. We’ve demonstrated with a lot of tall evergreen screening. First I think when we first started the leaves weren’t on the trees yet and the deciduous trees have recently – they’re all full so in the summer months when the pool would be used, it’s very clear that the visibility to the neighbor is close to zero. We’ve also offered to supplement those with evergreens on the perimeter of the pool and the perimeter of the property line to help with screening from the neighbor, from Hollis and from Mount Airy. So we’re really taking steps to address that. Then lastly, which I think was the most important concern is everybody’s concern for the environment, for the stream, for the dissipation of salt water going into the stream and the wetlands, and I as a lay person explained the concept of it, we’re fortunate to have our landscape architect here this evening who will explain more technically but we’ve taken steps to not only propose plantings between the pool and the stream which would capture any sort of splashing, that was one concern of just random splashing from the pool into the ground, into the absorption, but also into a filter with a separation filter as well as piping it to an underground Caltech which is a recharger which basically holds the water and slows the absorption into the soil at a great distance away from any stream or wetlands where the salt water itself would never reach the stream at all. We’ve done calculations of gallons of absorption of what the town criteria is. We’ve spoken to the town engineer so we feel we’ve addressed technically, and I’ll let Bill get into that in a little bit more detail. Also, in researching, we’ve also found other towns who are also equally as this town is concerned about the environment actually have standard procedures for pools within a buffer area. The fact that the procedure exists means they permit it and they allow it, and yet they monitor it and look out for the environment with certain pH levels, with chlorine levels, with distances away, with cul-techs with piping, everything that we’re proposing. So I feel, over the last two or three meetings, we really listened and we’ve also addressed each and every topic. We’re fortunate to have Bill Einhorn who’s a landscape architect, an environmentalist, a pool expert so I’d like for him to talk more technically about some of the items that I’ve touched upon.
Mr. Bill Einhorn stated that is not the latest version. I’m not sure if you guys received the latest one.
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked are you saying that you sent me one different than that one?

Mr. Bill Einhorn responded based on our meeting, pre-meeting on Monday evening where we discussed the mitigation of the salt water, I felt another issue that you guys wanted us to address was more of the visual, seeing the pool.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated you can leave the easel in front of you, we can see it from there. 

Mr. Bill Einhorn stated so basically I went back to the drawing board and I added a bunch of evergreen screening trees along Hollis Lane and then strategically on the property along Mount Airy so that you wouldn’t see the pool when the trees dropped their leaves.

Mr. David Douglas stated what you’ve got in front of the podium is different than what we talked about on Monday?

Mr. Bill Einhorn responded correct. All of the cul tech systems and all that was the same. I basically added 17 evergreen trees to the plan in order to mitigate some of the visual as well. As far as the water from the pool, again just to kind of summarize what we spoke about on Monday, we don’t want people to backwash their filters out into the environment because yes that can get into the wetlands. We propose the use of a DE separation tank where any backwashing would go through the tank and back right into the filter and into the pool so that no water is ever discharged out onto the property. As far as end of season, if they are planning on lowering the water level, that instead of again, just pumping it out onto the property, it goes into these tanks that are below ground, they’re called rechargers then the water slowly dissipates back down into the ground. Before that’s done, like 10 days before, you stop any chemical usage and you bring your chlorine level way down as well. So you’re basically pumping just about clean water back down into the rechargers and then into the ground. Lastly, any splash from the pool, anything that might escape from the pool I did a wetland buffer planting between the pool and the wetlands and stream of all salt tolerant native New York plants that would absorb any salt water that might get out of the pool. Hopefully that addressed the water issue as well as now the visual issue of seeing the pool. That’s what we did.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated first I just want to disclose for the record that Mr. Einhorn did work at my house last year. The work began and ended last year so we no longer have any kind of a working relationship. So just wanted to put that out there. Does anyone have any questions or comments? Anyone on the committee?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated basically what I asked on Monday was about the – I knew about the rain forest area but I wanted more shrubbery around which you have indicated that you have more greenery around the property which is shown around by Hollis, by the neighbor, and up by Mount Airy. I see that. So I would not have a problem with the visuals on that.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked anybody else?

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I think definitely we’ve met my concerns with the visual coming down Mount Airy and from Hollis also, the additional shrubbery and trees you put in, and also the Caltech system for the environmental issues. 

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated we do have to wait for engineering to come back with this, on that Caltech system, and get back to us sometime within the next few weeks for the next meeting. We’ll have to wait for them and also…

Ms. Eileen Henry stated it has to go in front of the CAC, Conservation Advisory Council as well, but I’d also like to add that I like what you’ve done with trying to obscure the view from both Hollis and Mount Airy, but I think at this time these plans have to go to both of these committees so that they can look at them, assess them, and then give us their take on and give us more information in regards to the wetlands area and the mitigation that Mr. Einhorn is presenting to us. 

Mr. David Douglas stated as I mentioned to Mr. Einhorn on Monday, one of my other rules in the town is I’m the Chair of the CAC but I will not be involved. I will recuse myself from the involvement in that so that my only role will be on the ZBA. The other members of the CAC will review your plan and I won’t have any input one way or the other. Just that seemed to me the fairest, the best approach. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I believe that meeting is June 28th.

Mr. David Douglas stated next meeting is June 28th, that’s next Thursday, so if all goes smoothly, the CAC will get back to Chris before our next meeting.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I agree with my colleagues. I do have a question for Mr. Schlomann. Would it be possible for you to give us the site to those other town’s guidelines as to how they treat buffer…

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded well I think in the handout you should have a copy of the procedures. One of the hand outs that I submitted with…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think the last page of the letter is a copy of another town’s…
Mr. Sid Schlomann stated I do have one other copy here if you need it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it would have come with the drawing packet.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked can you tell us what town that is?

Mr. Sid Schlomann responded I can’t. They’ve asked me to just…

Mr. Bill Einhorn stated I found two or three that I can always print it out from different towns.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated I didn’t hear the beginning of that. I’m sorry.

Mr. Bill Einhorn stated I found two or three that are very similar from different towns. I don’t remember the names off hand but I can always…

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated I think the one you have there is from a town in Connecticut and there was one from Rye and Mamaroneck have one. The one you have I think is the one from Connecticut.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated but it has standard…

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated standard procedures for this exact situation.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t believe I ever got that drawing. I did double check, which isn’t a problem. E-mail it to me when you can because I’d like to get that to the CAC members and if you could add – you have the species on your drawing up there.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated this one I blew up so you can see – I have an updated one…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it’s important for the CAC to see all the species as well.

Mr. Bill Einhorn stated the other drawing has the species. It also has the plant list and quantities.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the most complete thorough drawing you can provide to me and some hard copies would be good too. The CAC likes to open up the plans and actually look at them as well. You can email them to me but if I can get a hard copy prior to next week’s meeting.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated so I understand the procedure, there’s no voting tonight or decision making on the variance for the wetland permit. We’re waiting to hear from the CAC and their technical input and environmental.
Mr. David Douglas stated and also the town’s engineering.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated I’m not sure why you would need to recuse yourself. Is there a time when both boards overlap?

Mr. David Douglas responded I just think it’s the – this is the lawyer phrase, the appearance of impropriety, I just think it seems cleaner that since I’ve expressed certain views here, I don’t want to put myself in a position, I’ve got two roles. I don’t have a problem with being involved with the decision I just thought it appears better to the public and to the applicant since I’ve expressed certain views which I may or may not change my mind on, but I expressed certain views and I don’t want it to be seen that I didn’t go into the CAC and then if you don’t get the result that you like that you say “hey, that Douglas guy went in there and poisoned the CAC’s view.” I just won’t be involved. I’m trying to be fair.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the CAC meeting, all of our meetings are open to the public. You don’t have to attend but if you want to attend or if the neighbors want to attend, we meet in conference room one which is all the way down at the other corner of the building, but you can keep in touch with me.

Mr. Sid Schlomann stated no presentation by the applicant, it’s just the material that’s submitted.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated as we mentioned at the work session, not many people ever come to the CAC meeting so we don’t really know – we don’t have a formal process. They’re all open to the public.

Mr. David Douglas stated I assume that if you came and you wanted to talk and make a presentation that the other members would listen to it. It’s a more informal group than this is.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and the big thing is, they’re only advisory. They have no approval authority. They would just write a little memo, or a report back to this body.

Sid Schlomann stated understood.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I think that we discussed that the ZBA minutes would be given to the CAC.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I’ll remind myself of that, although I may have already written that down.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked anybody else with a comment or question?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated before our next meeting, if you get those other towns – give it to Mr. Kehoe on it and he’ll give it to us before our next meeting also.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it is a public hearing. 

Ms. Eileen Henry stated I’m sorry, would you like to speak? Anyone else in the public who would like to speak, please come on up.

Mr. stated I guess a few remarks. First, it’s more of an observation or question. Mr. Douglas, you may recuse yourself from the CAC – I’m sorry, are you recusing yourself from this or the CAC?
Mr. David Douglas responded from the CAC.

Mr. Joe Pimbley stated as a quick comment to address what was just said, it sounds like there’s more screening in the proposal than we saw even Monday evening that we just discussed that. If that could be better documented so that we can all see it, like what types of trees are going where, how many, and very important the height of the trees as they’re going in. I assume these are outside of, not the rain garden, you don’t call it that, but outside of your salt mitigation area that these are evergreen trees, what type and what their heights are. I’d rather see it and I’d rather the board see it.

Mr. Tom Wood stated he’s updated the board right behind you.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated the board behind you is updated right now.

Mr. Joe Pimbley stated as an example of my question, and I’m not here to pick at little small things, but there are many plantings along the border with my property. Are those the existing plantings or are those new plantings?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated excuse me. You cannot talk to him. Let him finish first and then come up and answer.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think the best thing would be, we’ve already said we should get complete revised plans, and if you can get them in time for the CAC meeting, but also critically important to get them for the next Zoning Board meeting as well.

Mr. Joe Pimbley stated thank you. Just as a first comment, just looking at that picture but not seeing the official proposal, I don’t think it blocks sight lines from parts of my property when the deciduous trees don’t have leaves that are very important to us. I’ll defer comment on that. The new information has been primarily about the pool and the wetlands and before I speak to that, let me just go back and make the comment that in the original proposal which has been modified somewhat, there were many objections that I raised in my letter that I presented to the board and I want to keep those in front of you, that are not wetlands or pool construction related. One of those is that this is a request for a front yard variance. There’s really no a priori, there’s no reason that should be granted. There’s no burden. There’s no compelling reason. I understand, I think if I were a third party just watching all these proceedings I think my conclusion would be, well, the compelling reason is, and not meant to say in a bad way, the home owners view that this part of their yard is their backyard. That’s the way they view it and use it. But it’s not the backyard, it’s the front yard and I won’t argue that, but beyond that there really is no compelling reason to grant a front yard variance for a 1,500, period, and then I’m going to add it’s a 1,500 square foot structure that is above ground and therefore visible. This creates a precedent for anybody in our neighborhood or beyond the Town of Cortlandt. It’s a precedent. I don’t know why the Zoning Board would say yes we want to do this, or we see a compelling reason why we should do this. Let’s call that point one. Point two is, as I said, maybe it’s the line of sight issue but it’s in a prime part of their front yard. This house is beautiful. It has a striking view. One point that I’ve made, I think I’ve already made that point, but one extra way I’ll emphasize that or give evidence is what you’ll see before the next meeting is I dug out two historic photographs, one is from the eighteen hundreds. I believe the house may have been built in the seventeen hundreds. I’m not an expert on that house. It’s a beautiful house. Imagine in the eighteen hundreds taking a photo. I don’t know if it was 1810 or 1890, I don’t know but it was hard to take photos. It was expensive. It was work. I can’t imagine. You didn’t waste that precious resource just on a sight-seeing visit. The photo that I have, that I can share with you, I have it on my phone, I can text it to anybody here, I can email it to anybody here but the board will see it later. It’s a beautiful photo but the point is, it’s of the same view. What interests me is whoever took that photo said, what view of this house should I take and they took the same view that many of you have already discussed, coming down Mount Airy. Mount Airy Road wasn’t there. There might have been a path for horse-drawn carriages but it wasn’t really the road we see here today, obviously, but it’s that striking view. It sounds to me, and maybe it’s better than nothing, it sounds to me like the revised proposal is: let’s just block all of that. Let’s just get, whoever’s asking for it, let’s put up 15, 20 foot evergreen trees so that view is gone. Therefore, we won’t see a 1,500 square foot permanent above ground structure in front of this house anymore but you won’t see that view anymore either. It’s a beautiful photo. You’ll see it later. Anybody who wants it can have it. The second historic photo, and I use the word historic, it was less than 15 years ago, and I got this from the Town of Cortlandt website. The Town of Cortlandt was doing a study on historic roadways in the Town of Cortlandt. Mount Airy Road is one. On all of Mount Airy Road, West, East, South, they chose just one photo to show a portion of the road, and you know what? The most important part of that photo is not Mount Airy Road that you see it’s the house that’s right next to it. It’s the front of the house that’s right next to it and that house is my neighbor’s house. It’s a beautiful house. Even as of 10, 15 years, even now, today but I hear you say historic, even 10 to15 years ago it was the house that a photographer would chose on Mount Airy Road to say, look at this historic road. Again, if I had a choice, and it’s not my choice, would I rather see that great vista with a 1,500 square foot, permanent, above-ground structure right in that sight line, or would I rather see spruce trees, so I can’t see anything beyond the border? I guess I’d rather see the latter. But my point is, let’s go back to point one. You don’t have to grant a front yard variance. There’s no burden being shown here. Second, it really is having a cosmetic impact on the whole community, most notably, the closer you are, I’m very close, but to all of us. Third, the property, and I don’t know the right word, non-conforming. The property’s already non-conforming. We’re zoned for 80,000 square feet, that’s two acres about. The property is less than one acre. The property has other fully grandfathered encumbrances, again, maybe that’s the wrong word. There’s no reason to grant a front yard variance on this property. Now let me go to the wetlands, what I called steep slopes in my first letter and I was advised it’s not 15 degrees, it’s a little bit less than that by my calculations so not quite steep slopes. Wetlands and the pool problem, wetlands, buffer zone – my first point, I guess I really made originally was you don’t even need to know that there are wetlands to have a view on this variance request. That’s my strongest point. Now let’s get to the wetlands. I appreciate some of the work that has been done. We can call it pool and wetlands, moving the pool equipment. I appreciate that. I really do. That was a gesture of good faith and it would have a real consequence if all of this goes through and I appreciate that. This idea of a salt water and vegetation that would absorb the salt, that’s better than not having that. I appreciate that. I really appreciate more this idea of no, and I think I’m paraphrasing, people didn’t say this, I think Mr. Einhorn’s written materials may have said something like this, but don’t quote me please: never is this pool going to be drained into that stream. That’s kind of what I hear or what I understand is the statement to all of us. That’s very important to me. If there’s a plan in place where that’s really true, whether they’re drawing down the six inches which as Mr. Einhorn’s document says it’s 2,000 gallons all by itself, just drawing down six inches, that the maximum depth of this pool is 12 feet so let’s just say 20, I mean that’s the max not the average but 20 times that, 40,000 gallons of water total. If it’s true, I’m glad that’s never going to be siphoned off and dumped into that stream, many reasons, I don’t want that, none of you want that. I don’t want to say it again, it went through my property. It runs through wetlands on my property. My property has plenty of wetlands. It runs for a few hundred yards into a pond, I should call it a swimming hole that my neighbors over on Woody Brook actually use, Woody Brook Lane. So none of us want that kind of problem. Anything that lessens the probability of that happening, assuming this project happens, is a good thing. I’m not against it by any means, but I will say a few points. These are risk mitigants. The current owners, my strong view is, they fully understand the concern that the Town of Cortlandt has about wetlands because they’re going through this process. The next owners may not. Owners change, commitments or agreements are either say forgotten, conveniently forgotten, not honored for whatever reason, it happens. As I told the story, a neighbor behind me with whom I have no affiliation or relationship, whatever, built a great house about 10 or 15 years ago. It’s a terrific house. And to get approval for that building site, they must have 14 acres of land. It’s beautiful. We look across our wide open expanse that we don’t build on to see their beautiful property. They made an agreement, this is what I heard third hand, I believe it’s true otherwise I wouldn’t say it, but I wasn’t partied to anything. They made an agreement that they would never pave their driveway because the very long driveway itself goes over a wetland, or buffer zone, I don’t know what it’s called. I really don’t know any details. Ten years later they sold the house and the next owner, they paved the driveway. Let’s just assume they just didn’t know that there was nothing. Was it written on your deed? I don’t know, that you couldn’t do this, I doubt it. My main point is when you have a fragile situation like building a pool on a semi steep slope, very close to a stream that goes directly in the wetlands, and I claim, as I’ve said a few times, I won’t press it that the wetlands are closer than everybody believes here to this project. They’re as close to my fence. I’m not going to press that, but in this fragile situation, to say we have a risk mitigant of the current owners are steadfastly agreeable to never violating the principle of pumping out their water into that stream, that can fail. So I wouldn’t rely on it. It’s not reliable. The current owners might be extremely reliable, not for anybody in the future. This house has been there more than 200 years. Am I right? I don’t know, yes, if it was early seventeen hundreds. Hopefully some of our houses will be there if not 200 years, 100 years, 50 years in the future and still families enjoying them. This permanent structure is still going to be there unless some future owner just takes the whole thing out, but we have to assume it’s still going to be there. And frankly, and again, I won’t belabor this, I’ll get off this point, I could see a future owner not having maybe the knowledge, not having the context, not having the concern of just renting a sumpump and pumping out the water and saying, look there’s a stream. I can pump it out there. The water’s going to go away. Where I live, and again there are some pools that are far off the road that you can’t see, that are further up Mount Airy, up the hill, and every once in a while there’s kind of a flood of water coming down the street. People will do this. And I think the document Mr. Einhorn gave us, again, in half a sentence, implied that yes some people do this. They just pump out their pool water onto whatever ground is next to them. I could see future owner looking at that stream and just thinking, what a great pathway for my water. Last point, or last topic, if we’re going to be adjourned, that’s my understanding, if the ensuing month if one of those things is going to be engineering looking at the plan, great. I’m not an expert in the engineering of this pool but let me tell you a few things about it and what I’m concerned about and my hope is I’ll be able to communicate to the town engineer and say, please tell me this is good or that you understand it, or if it’s not good I hope you’ll raise your hand and say something. And that is, this is a large pool, again, my understanding, I’m not an expert on pools. It sounds to me like a large pool. What’s interesting is it’s going to come in one piece. This is something I don’t know if we heard in the first go round, the first round of these discussions. I’m not sure where I learned that so if I’m wrong somebody can tell me, but it’s interesting that the pool itself will come in one piece, a very large piece, like I said the maximum depth is 12 feet. I think that’s, to my knowledge, that’s standard or understood for these hybrid pools. It’s not a fully in-ground pool, it’s not just the simple complete above ground pool, it’s this hybrid. People do make or create hybrid pools. Looking around on the internet, I’ve never seen one like this where the out of – it’s built on a slope where essentially one side of the pool doesn’t even have to have anything surrounding it. You don’t have to dig out one side. Mr. Schlomann, if I’m not getting the name wrong, he’s mentioned that a few times. This is a great project, he says, we don’t have to dig much dirt. That’s right because you’re building it on a slope. Here’s my concern, 40,000 gallons of water poured into a structure, think of it as a big bowl, how is it supported on all sides? Even if it’s a completely in-ground pool, this is what I learned recently, when they this kind of single bowl, for one of a better word, they have to bolt it down to concrete and usually it’s the concrete of the decking so that it doesn’t move away when there’s some kind of excessive flooding. My concern is, I’ve got this huge thing, it’s 40,000 gallons, water’s extremely heavy. It’s clear this thing’s going to want to roll down hill or tip down hill, clearly the engineers are smart enough to know that and if they built these things on this extreme, what I’d call, an extreme slope or one side you don’t have to dig anything out, I completely expect that the engineers putting this in understand that, but I really want the town engineers to take a look at that and say, yes we understand and we get that too. I would imagine there must be some kind of bracing or anchoring that has to go in to supporting this 40,000 gallons of water. If I had been smart I would have calculated the weight before I came here. I’m not going to try to do that now. 
Mr. Thomas Walsh it’s about 300,000 pounds.

Mr. Joe Pimbley stated 300,000 pounds, so more than a hundred tons. Don’t check me on that. I think that’s right. Again, and if there is more, call it anchoring, to one side or bracing from the other side or both, and that’s part of the construction, I think the Zoning Board should know that before the work starts. I think the town engineer should say, yes this works and why they believe it does and if it makes the footprint of this thing any bigger because of that, like braces have to go down closer to the stream, and I’m not an expert on this, I’m just saying I really would want to be sure that the engineering on this thing is rock solid because I don’t think this is typical.

Mr. David Douglas stated I can assure that to the town engineer, he is very thorough and very smart person. I’m not an engineer either obviously but I have full faith that he will look carefully at it because that’s who he is.

Mr. Joe Pimbley stated again, my hope is that during this month I can at least make a comment that would find its way to the engineer and they’d at least know to investigate that question, and maybe they’ve already done that. I’m going to wrap that up. I do thank you for your patience.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked are there any other members of the public who would like to speak on this matter? Sure, go ahead.

Mr. Bill Einhorn stated first of all, the pool itself, I just did a quick calculation, there’s about 22,000 gallons so it’s nowhere near 40,000 gallons. Also, I do believe it’s a steel pool so it would be constructed on site. It doesn’t come as one piece. The only ones that do come as one piece are fiberglass bowls and you do set them in concrete. That also it would be built on site, it would be braced. It would have steel braces. The braces sit on a concrete footing and that pool will not roll over or slide down the hill. As far as a visual impact, two different ways to look at it; first, obviously in 1810 the giant willow trees weren’t there and when I went back to the site after Monday’s meeting, I’m like, this pool is tucked to the left behind these giant willow trees and you would never see it from the road until you went pretty far down Mount Airy and tried to look left. So it is tucked to the corner. It’s not like you can’t see the house, the beautiful house driving down Mount Airy. You can see the whole façade of the house. The pool and that structure, the deck, is tucked over to the left. If you wanted to see more of the house then we’d get rid of the screening. It’s one or the other but at this point, where the pool is located and you can see it up there, you can see where the house is, you can see where the pool is and not shown on this drawing but when I went back you can see the giant willows and other trees that are there now that would basically totally obstruct that pool for a good seven months of the year. So we’re not blocking the beautiful façade of the historical house and again, if we didn’t want to see anything at all, we do lots of screening so it’s see the house or don’t see the house. 

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated the house actually starts to the right of the pool as you see the outline on your drawing right there. There’s the house right there.

Mr. Bill Einhorn stated here.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated like you said, the pool is actually set to the left of the property, a little bit in, quite a bit in from the road. 

Mr. Bill Einhorn stated correct.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked and can you tell us how tall is the plan for the evergreen trees as they go in, how tall will they be?

Mr. Bill Einhorn responded I put 7 to 8 foot native, they’re called Eastern Red Cedar. They are the only native evergreen to New York that is also salt tolerant. You see them growing along the highway. They grow very, very quickly, so you would get a good two feet or so a year.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked how tall to they get generally?

Mr. Bill Einhorn responded they can get 30, 40 feet if you let them.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated thank you.

Ms. Eileen Henry asked anybody else with a question or comment? In the matter of case #2018-11 I move that the new plans are forwarded to the Conservation Advisory Council, the CAC, for review as well as to the engineering staff for review to report back to us at our next meeting scheduled for July 18th, 2018.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the case is adjourned and we’ll see you next month.
B. Case No. 2016-24:Hudson Ridge Wellness Center, Inc. and Hudson  Education and Wellness Center for an Area Variance  from the requirement that a hospital in a residential district must have frontage on a State Road for this property located at 2016 Quaker Ridge Rd., Croton-on-Hudson, NY.  
Mr. David Douglas stated we have two adjourned public hearings. Actually let me turn to the second one first in case anyone is here regarding Hudson Ridge Wellness Center. That’s going to be adjourned until September. Can somebody make a motion to adjourn that until September?
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I make a motion to adjourn case #2016-24, Hudson Ridge Wellness Center and Hudson Education and Wellness center to September of 2018.

Seconded.

Mr. Tom Wood stated Mr. Chairman, just to let you know, the Planning Board is diligently working through the environmental review on that application and September may be optimistic but that’s what all the parties agreed to as being recommended to you.

Mr. David Douglas stated case 2016-24 has been adjourned to September.



*



*



*
NEW PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.   Case No. 2018-14 – Matthew Paradis for an area variance for an unenclosed deck in a front yard located at 6 Anton Place.

Mr. David Douglas stated if you could tell us a bit about what it is you’re seeking.
Mr. Matthew Paradis stated currently my house is very close to the road, Anton Place. It’s a small dead-end street. I’m very close to my neighbors. There was previously a deck there. We purchased the house about two and a half years ago. My understanding there was a deck there for quite some time. It was removed roughly around 2008 as far as I can tell. There’s some work done on the house. I do have the plans for that and it shows the deck being removed and not replaced but the existing slider door is still there. I believe Chris, did you share photos of that?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes they have the photos in their packet.

Mr. Matthew Paradis stated I’m essentially looking to add that deck back on where it previously existed but because of the proximity of the house to the frontage, it’s technically in the frontage. For us that’s the side of the house, but be that as it may, it’s still within the setback so that’s why we’re requesting a variance. It’s a pretty modest timber frame deck I feel, about 12 feet by 12 feet, which is, from what I understand, similar to the previous deck. I have some survey plans from 2004 that show roughly where it is and my best guess it was probably built in the 1980s when the addition, the adjoining portion of the house was built.

Mr. David Douglas stated Mr. Chin this is your case.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated yes, this is my case. Actually I drove by and looked at it and I saw your sliding doors so I figured from the plans and everything else that you were going to put your deck right there again. Basically your house is only two foot four inches away from the property line while the deck is a lot further back. May I ask, from the sliding door, what section of the house is that right now?

Mr. Matthew Paradis responded it’s both the living space and where our dining table is.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated so you’d like to come out, sit on the deck apart from the dining and the living area right there.

Mr. Matthew Paradis stated it’s a pretty small house so we would really appreciate the added outdoor living.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated and based on the slope of the grades, it drastically slopes away and down that hill over there. I could see a deck there. It would be very nice and since there was a deck one time, I really don’t have a problem with the variance since it’s even a lot further than the corner of the house which is only two foot, four inches away from the property line. This is a big difference from where the house is from a private -- it’s a lot further back. Again, I would not have a problem giving a variance on the deck.

Mr. Matthew Paradis responded thank you.

Mr. David Douglas asked anybody else?

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I agree.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I agree.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated I agree.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked anybody in the audience? I’m going to make a motion on case 2018-14 to close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated public hearing is closed.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’m going to make a motion on case 2018-14 to grant the variance for a front yard variance from 24 feet down to 13 feet for a deck. This is a type II under SEQRA and no further compliance is required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Matthew Paradis stated thank you very much.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated you have your variance but wait a few days before you see the building department to get a permit.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’ll get it in the mail and the building department gets a copy and then you can continue working on getting your permits from Martin and Ken.

Mr. Matthew Paradis stated terrific, thank you all very much.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated you’re welcome.

Mr. David Douglas stated thank you.
B.  Case No. 2018 - 15 – Stephen & Lisa Zareski for an area variance for an accessory structure, a proposed shed, in the front yard located 57 Rick Lane.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated basically what we’re looking to do is to put…
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated state your name for the record.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated her name. We’re looking to put an 8’ x 10’ shed basically in our driveway. I’m sure you have pictures. The way the property is set up, we don’t have direct access from the yard up to the driveway. It’s approximately six steps, a paved walkway. So we’re looking to put a utility shed type deal to store a snow blower with our lovely winters that we’ve had. Right now the driveway is paved and it fits approximately four cars. We’re looking to put the shed about nine feet from the property line which will allow one parking space, then the shed and two more parking spaces. It will be set back from the road about 11 feet, siding it will paint it to match the house. It will have shingles to match the house, double doors facing the roadway.

Mr. David Douglas stated Mr. Walsh this is your case.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated this is my case. I drove by your house a couple of times and I’m just looking at even the pictures that you have right now and it shows pretty much one car length deep and you’re saying it’s almost 20 feet deep with an 11 feet setback, or 8 feet setback, 10 feet so 8 feet back. I don’t know if that’s really that’s accurate. I don’t know how accurate those dimensions are on this plan. I don’t know what the town has done previously. It’s going to be right on the road with this shed opening up right – is it opening up to the front of the road, on the side of the road?

Ms. Lisa Zareski responded it would open up to the front of the road and I know we had it paved last year and went through the permit process so the dimensions were already put through the town.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated you also had a shed that previously one of the pictures showed a shed there.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated there was years ago. We’ve been in the house since 2003, we bought the house and it was unpaved. Since then we’ve expanded. We’ve redone the storm wall, it was a retaining wall that was there. The house was supposed to be built, I guess they don’t even know, they estimate 1930s. So obviously the placement of the house, the parking area was set up that way. We’ve, of course, redone the retaining wall that was falling and we’ve paved the driveway last year.

Mr. David Douglas asked when did you take down the previous shed, out of curiosity?

Ms. Lisa Zareski responded it was just taken down. We took it down last year when we had the driveway paved and the stone wall done.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked you mean the old shed was there all that time before you even bought the house you’re saying?

Ms. Lisa Zareski responded no it was actually put up after.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated oh after you bought the house.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated we were unaware that it was a very small shed. I want to say it was 6’ x 4’ maybe, very small. We had looked at the town code and knew it fell well under the 10’ x 10’. Never realized that there was a front yard variance.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated we researched also, you don’t need a variance if it’s under 25 square feet. So you can actually put an accessory structure in your front yard that’s under 25 square feet.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated okay, so that wasn’t probably a problem. 

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated for a shed under a 100 square feet you don’t need a permit at all but the issue is in your front yard. That’s really the issue that I have with placing it there and it being so close to the road, going up and down your street, it’s a very narrow street right through there. It’s essentially one car wide, just barely one car would fit down through there. 

Ms. Lisa Zareski asked it sits back.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated but opening up right to the shed, there’s not very much clearance going right out into the roadway so that is my concern with this structure where it’s being proposed.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated we’re not parking a car in it.

Mr. David Douglas stated if you’re talking about a snow blower, wouldn’t that fit into a 5’ x 5’ shed?

Ms. Lisa Zareski responded it could, sure, but the problem is…

Mr. David Douglas stated because that’s permitted, a 5’ x 5’ shed.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated here’s the problem. We would like to put up something that is more useful. We have four children. We have bicycles. We have car seats that we’re swapping in and out of cars so we really want something that is useful to be able to store stuff like that, incidentals that instead of having to lug it all the way back to the shed that we do have in the back of our property, which again you have to either go down the stairs. I mean it’s not conducive for stuff that you use up by the road; changing oil in your car or doing any type of car repairs, that type stuff. We don’t have that luxury of having it where we need it.

Mr. David Douglas stated well again, if you’re talking about changing oil in the car, so if you have a 5’ x 5’ shed, you can store oil in there too.

Ms. Lisa Zareski responded you can. I’m not going to argue on that but again it’s the convenience thing.

Mr. David Douglas stated my personal concern is, yes, it would obviously be more convenient for you to do it but the town has a policy against accessory structures such as the shed that you’re seeking to put up right in the front yard and especially you’re going to be right up against the road.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated it’s at least a minimum of 10 feet off the road.

Mr. David Douglas stated but fairly close to the road, but that’s the town code doesn’t allow that and the reasons you’re giving are basically, to my mind, they’re no different than the reasons that most people would be able to give and so that would – my concern is that by allowing a shed like this under these circumstances we’re basically saying is that we should ignore the town code which doesn’t allow these structures because almost anybody could come up with these sorts of reasons. They may be valid reasons but the town has a code that says you can’t do it and that’s my concern. As a general matter we’re supposed to follow the code unless there’s a reason to vary from it, that’s why it’s called a variance and that’s part of my concern.

Ms. Lisa Zareski asked what if we were to propose putting a garage?

Mr. David Douglas responded no you can’t have a garage in the front yard.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated that’s our dilemma is we don’t have any options. We did an addition and renovation to the house 10 years ago. Part of our plan was we wanted to put in a driveway and a garage and unfortunately with our septic and the leech fields there was no possible way to make that work and a 25 square foot storage unit is really not sufficient for…

Mr. David Douglas stated from my point-of-view it’s sufficient for the snow blower, it’s sufficient for oil cans, and things of that nature. It’s even sufficient for fitting bicycles into, maybe not all the bikes but you can fit bikes in there.

Ms. Lisa Zareski responded we’re a family of six.

Mr. David Douglas stated I have a family of five. I have a bunch of bicycles. I understand the issues with that. It’s just that, to me, I just don’t see this as a unique enough situation to allow what the town code says we shouldn’t do in most situations.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I happen to disagree with that portion of it. They have no garage. They have nothing. That’s the only way they can park and there’s a small shed that they want to put up. I mean yeah, you ever try to turn a snow blower in a 5’ x 5’ cubby? You try it, because you can’t do it. There’s no way of turning a snow blower in a 5’ x 5’. You put it straight in and then you have to pull it straight out.
Mr. David Douglas stated right. Exactly.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated to put anything else in there – an 8’ x 10’ is not that big to me. Can that shed be turned sideways? Right now it’s showing about 10 or 11 feet away from the street with the 10 foot long. If you turn it the other way you get another two feet, that means you’d be about 11, 12 feet away from the road of the shed.

Ms. Lisa Zareski responded I mean if that were the issue, yes. To us it didn’t make sense because we were trying to maintain the parking space also so we could fit three cars. We have two cars of our own. If we have a guest we would like to be able to fit those three cars.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked and that’s the only place you have to park that’s it.

Ms. Lisa Zareski responded yes.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated question concerning the dimensions. Cubic and what about height? Since floor area is the 5’ x 5’ is the exception. Can it go higher?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded there’s a standard detail that you proposed for the shed. We never checked what the height is.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated I know it was one of the shorter sheds we could get.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated with a certain height you could hang bicycles up.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated the shed that we picked, we did not want – there were a couple of options with an 8’ x 10’, as much as we were hoping to utilize as much space as possible we didn’t want to go too high because we didn’t want it to look, it is right next to the road, we don’t want it to look too out of place.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated on the wall side it says 6 foot 6 and it’s 10 foot 4 to the peak so there is a peak area but it’s only 6 foot 6 high on the wall side, on the two wall sides. On the end side you’ll go up because of the peak.

Mr. David Douglas stated you were asking under the code.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated yes under the code. It says floor area 5’ x 5’. What does that mean in terms of height? Can you go up at all?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I thought you meant the height of this shed.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated we’re not supposed to be talking about and be concerned about esthetics but if there’s a way, a reasonable alternative we have to try to help with that.

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re putting Mr. Kehoe on the spot here.

Ms. Lisa Zareski asked and again, how high do you want to go? It would look ridiculous to have a 5’ x 5’, 15 feet high.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well it says “the height of an accessory residential building shall be limited to 10 feet from the finished floor to the underside of the ceiling joints or framing.” But the strange thing about this is if they get approved, they don’t even get a building permit. It doesn’t need a building permit so they don’t even go back into the Code Enforcement office to get a building permit for them to confirm or not confirm.

Mr. David Douglas asked anybody else have any questions or comments?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one thing we were thinking about here, which isn’t necessarily a good idea, but if the concern is the closeness to the road, less so than the location in the front yard, it doesn’t solve your snow blower problem but if you put it on the yard side of that retaining wall it’ll at least get you close but it doesn’t help with the snow blower or the bikes per se.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated no. I know because we had actually considered that at one point. It’s pointless because in a snow storm with a foot of snow you still need to drag the snow blower out through the yard, up seven steps. 

Mr. David Douglas stated it’s an inconvenience. I recognize that. I recognize it’s an inconvenience but for me personally that doesn’t sway – I’m not going to repeat myself what I felt before but…
Ms. Adrian Hunte stated if you open the doors on this shed that’s so close to the road, where are you standing? Are you in the street when you take the item out of the shed?

Ms. Lisa Zareski responded no it’s at least 10 to 11 feet back from the road. You figure they’re double doors that are probably, I’m not sure on the exact dimensions. That’s why I was going to say two feet maybe.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the photograph is a little misleading because the town did issue a permit for the driveway repaving and the retaining and it is surveyed that it is 21 feet deep but it’s not 21 feet deep all the way across, but where you’re proposing the shed is 21 feet. So that does leave 11 feet in front of the shed.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated that’s 11 feet on the front of the shed.

Mr. David Douglas stated for me that’s not the issue. That might be an issue for some other people but for me that’s not the issue.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated we’re just looking at and exploring all options here. There’s the fundamental issue with the front yard.

Mr. David Douglas asked anything else anybody else wants to say?

Ms. Eileen Henry stated I’m inclined to agree with Mr. Chin on this. Though I hear the Chairman’s point-of-view, it really is the fundamental issue with the older houses and the front yards. I see the picture of the old shed here which I know is smaller but with 11 additional feet in front of the proposed new shed, it seems to me that it can work without it being a visual problem or a safety problem.

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated well it appears as though, since you’d already gotten approval for the front and the paving that this would not create any undesirable change in the neighborhood or the character. And there’s no real detriment. You’ve mentioned that it’s actually farther back than it appears on the photos so that opening this up you’re not going to be in the street. I mean you pull your equipment out that’s not going to have to put you in the street so safety issues may not really be a primary concern here. The benefit sought by you: it seems that you don’t really have any other options or at least it’s not better feasible for you to do this anywhere else. Of course it is substantial in terms of a variance because we don’t usually allow structures in the front yard, however, there’s some uniqueness to your property that we can take into consideration perhaps. But I don’t think that there’ll be any adverse affect or impact on the neighborhood based on this.

Mr. David Douglas stated what Ms. Hunte was doing was she – there are five factors that we have to consider in terms of granting or denying a variance. She was running through some of the factors and those are the correct factors. I don’t personally agree with the conclusions though. I do think that it would be an undesirable change in the neighborhood for allowing a shed like this, because again, the town has a policy against accessory structures such as sheds in the front yard so I do think there would be an undesirable change. What you’re seeking I believe reasonably can be achieved by other means. I understand it’s more convenient to have bicycles closer to the front. To me that’s not sufficient. It is substantial. You’re asking us to allow something that’s not allowed under the town code. I don’t think it’s going to have an impact on environmental conditions and I’m not worried about the safety part. I’m generally worried about safety. I don’t think what you’re proposing is unsafe.  The difficulty, the last factor is whether it’s self-created and it is. We just came to different conclusions.

Mr. Thomas Walsh asked any other comments? Anybody from the public here? I make a motion to close the public hearing for case #2018-15.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated the public hearing is closed.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I make a motion on case #2018-15 to approve the area variance to allow an accessory structure, the shed, in the front yard to be 8 by 10 feet. This is a SEQRA type II, no further compliance required. No permit is required by the building department based under a 100 square feet.

Seconded.
Mr. David Douglas asked could you poll the board?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded Mr. Chin; aye, Mr. Douglas; no, Ms. Hunte; aye, Mr. Walsh; no, Ms. Henry; aye, Mr. attorney.

Mr. Tom Wood stated under the law, the board’s membership is comprised of 7 members therefore an affirmative vote of 4 is required to approve a variance so a 3 to 1 vote, the variance is not granted. I’m sorry 3 to 2. I’m a lawyer not an accountant.

Mr. David Douglas stated you needed to get 4 votes.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated we should have told her that we need at least 4 out of the 5 votes to pass on – there’s two members out today. We should have given her the opportunity to even adjourn it. Am I correct?

Mr. Tom Wood responded that’s not required by law.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated that would have been nice to know though. So there’s two people missing?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated there’s two people missing. This is the way it was voted, 3 against 2.

Ms. Lisa Zareski asked so what are my options? A 25 square foot, can I put up two? It’s in the town code, correct. That’s the unfortunate thing with the town code and having to comply. We’re trying to do the right thing but we want it to look nice. We want to add value to the property, add value to the neighborhood and what we’re going to be stuck doing is putting up something that doesn’t look very esthetically…

Mr. David Douglas stated I’d answer your question, I don’t know the answer.

Mr. Tom Wood stated correct, I don’t think we give that answer tonight but you can call Code Enforcement and speak to the Code Enforcement folks and they’ll tell you what their interpretation is on that.

Ms. Lisa Zareski asked and what about representing when the full board is here?

Mr. Tom Wood responded to get a variance in the same manner it would require a unanimous vote to reopen and to reconsider. So you can make that application but the evening that was before the board all the members would have to vote to agree to rehear it or reopen it.

Ms. Lisa Zareski stated okay, thank you.
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NEW BUSINESS:

A.   Discuss proposed signage for the Cortlandt Crossing Shopping Center located at 3144 E. Main St.
Mr. David Douglas stated the last item on the agenda is listed under new business and I understand that that’s no longer required. 
Mr. Tom Wood stated I can advise the board and I’m sure the board would be pleased but the Town Board made some amendments to the town sign ordinance which varies some of the regulations for large scale commercial developments and that eliminated the need for a possible variance. It was placed on your agenda because of some time issues but those time issues are now eliminated because of the action of the Town Board. Mr. Chairman, if I may, as the board knows the Town Board has been interviewing counsel and they have selected counsel for the board and Josh Subin has been appointed as an assistant town attorney and he will be serving as your town counsel and next month he’ll be sitting in this chair and assuming his duties. I will work with Mr. Subin to make the transition seamless and of course to ensure that you’re provided with excellent legal representation. 

Ms. Adrian Hunte stated I’m sorry you said you were going to ensure that we are provided with excellent representation.

Mr. Tom Wood stated personal guarantee.

Mr. David Douglas stated that’s a personal guarantee. I apologize to Mr. Subin. Obviously this is still on the record, I completely forgot to introduce you to say anything about the fact that you exist so I apologize.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated congratulations.


*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. David Douglas stated do we have to a motion to…
So moved, seconded.

Mr. David Douglas stated to adjourn.

With all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. David Douglas stated we’re adjourned.
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NEXT MEETING DATE: 
WEDNESDAY, JULY 18, 2018
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